





Public Meeting 
Low Income Oversight Board (LIOB)

Tuesday, March 30, 2010
Sacramento City Hall

915 "I" Street, Room 204

Sacramento, CA 
10 AM – 4 PM

Call - In Number 1-866-687-1443 - Participants Code 737358#

LIOB Board Members Present:
Commissioner Dian M. Grueneich, Jose Atilio Hernandez, Dave Stephenson, Janine Scancarelli, Ortensia Lopez, Louise Perez, Faith Bautista, Allan Rago and Laverne Mitchell

Absent: Jason Wimbley and Len Canty

California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:
Sarita Sarvate, Kelly Hymes, Megha Lakhchaura, Tory Francisco, Carolina Contreras, Loreen McMahon, and Zaida Amaya

Public Present:
Tina Nguyen, Linda Fontes, Will English, Yvette Vasquez, Gregg Lawless, Rick Hobbs, Hal Snyder, Kyle Jeffery, Vanessa Anderson, Mark Wallenrod, Jack Parkhill, Richard Genece, Kenneth Hanigan, John Fasana, Melissa Martin, Jay Thomas, Jim Hodges and Ron Garcia

Teleconference Participants: 

Karen Watts-Zahwa, Michaela Pangilinan, Huntington, Alex Jackson and Richard Villasenor
Meeting Called to Order by Acting Chair Hernandez at 10:10 a.m.

Item 1: Welcome and Introductions—Jason Wimbley, LIOB Chair & Dian M. Grueneich, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (10 minutes) Standing Item



Acting Chair Hernandez introduced and welcomed Lavern Mitchell of PG&E, the new member of the LIOB representing the utilities.  
Item 2: Public Comments—Facilitated by Board Chair (15 minutes) Informational Item



Mr. Ron Garcia, from Reliable Energy, informed the Board of the potential effects, on the LIEE program, of new building standards (Title 24).  Mr. Garcia stated that the new requirements, issued by the California Energy Commission (CEC).would raise costs for the installation of some existing heating and cooling measures and create new fees for newly required tests and permits.  Mr. Garcia noted that these items would be discussed at the quarterly public meting on April 7, 2010. 
When asked by Commissioner Grueneich if these issues had been raised with the CEC ,Mr. Garcia replied in the negative.  Commissioner Grueneich added that only the CEC could address these concerns.  Mr. Garcia claimed that the new rules and mandates on the contractor would affect the delivery of the Commission’s programs.  Commissioner Grueneich remarked that the CPUC does not have the authority to change a CEC mandate and thus there may be a need to have discussions with the CEC.
Ms. Hymes acknowledged that the Commission is aware of these issues.  The investor-owned utilities (IOUs) included the matter on the agenda for the April 7, 2010 joint quarterly meeting.  If the problem is not resolved at this quarterly meeting, additional meetings with the IOUs and the contractors will be scheduled.  Ms. Hymes will keep the Board informed of activities and resolution. 
Mr. Jim Hodges, representing TELACU, explained that the CEC adopted these new standards in 2008 which went into effect on January 1, 2010.  Most relevant are the new requirements for installing split systems, in which a single unit provides gas heating and electric cooling.  The new standards require contractors to conduct additional refrigerant related tests/measurements on the electric cooling part of the system.  These measures must then be verified by a HERS Rater (inspector).  Currently there is no clarity on who pays for these new requirements.  Board Member Rago recommended that the IOUs find ways to pay for these new requirements.  Board Member Perez pointed out that the laws, rules, and regulations may change again in 2012.  

Item 3:
 Update: Recent and Upcoming CPUC CARE/LIEE Activities—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (15 minutes) Standing Item



Ms. Sarvate provided an update for the recent and upcoming CARE/LIEE Activities.  Ms. Sarvate’s reports can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/3.%20Recent%20and%20Upcoming%20CPUC%20CARE-LIEE%20Activities.doc 

Part of Ms. Sarvate’s report discussed the resolutions recommending approval of a proposal to utilize California Alternate Rates for Energy (CARE) funds as matching funds to obtain federal American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) funds to decrease the number of households experiencing energy utility service disconnection.  Commissioner Grueneich inquired if the ARRA money is available to the municipal utilities and if there is a fixed amount of money for California.  Board Member Perez commented that the Sacramento Municipal Utility District is very interested in applying for the ARRA funds.  Acting Chair Hernandez added that the Los Angeles Department of Water & Power is also interested.
Commissioner Grueneich reported that observed the process of installing measures in an Oakland home participating in the LIEE program.  Board Member Mitchell thanked Commissioner Grueneich for participating.  Ms. Sarvate extended an invitation to the other Board Members to participate in a similar activity and offered to coordinate it.

Item 4: Overview of Order Instituting Rulemaking on Utility Disconnection Policies – Kelly Hymes, CPUC (30 minutes) Informational/Discussion Item

Ms. Hymes provided an overview of the Order Instituting Rulemaking on utility disconnection policies.  Ms. Hymes’ full report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/4.%20OIR%20re%20disconnections.ppt 

As part of her presentation, Ms. Hymes reported on the IOU efforts to obtain ARRA funding to financially assist customers at risk of having their electric or gas service disconnected.  The relevant ARRA funds are being appropriated to the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program.  Acting Chairman Hernandez, pointing out that the One-E-App project works with the TANF families, asked if TANF families automatically qualified for the ARRA funds.  Ms. Hymes noted that TANF families will qualify but they must apply specifically for these funds.  Board Member Perez asked if there was a cap on the amount each family receives.  Ms. Hymes responded that the cap differs for each IOU and she would forward the specifics to the Board.  Board Member Perez commented that since these funds were specifically for TANF families, the counties would provide the list of TANF families.  Ms. Hymes noted that this is not the case, because of confidentially issues.  She reiterated that families must apply directly for the ARRA funds.  In response to other questions, Ms. Hymes explained that PG&E had conducted a successful pilot of this program with Alameda County.  As a result of the pilot, each IOUs has contacted multiple county agencies to garner support and commitment for the program.
Acting Chairman Hernandez asked for an update at the next LIOB meeting.  Ms. Hymes will be the main contact for the Board for any suggestions or comments.   
Item 5:
 Utilities’ Reports—Utility Representatives  

· Update:  CARE/LIEE Program Implementation (30 minutes) Discussion/Standing Item



Mr. John Fasana, of SCE, on behalf of all the IOUs presented an update on LIEE and CARE activities.  The IOUs’ report can be viewed and downloaded at:  

http://www.liob.org/docs/5.%20IOUs%20Implementation%20Update%20of%202009-2011%20LIEE%20&%20CARE%20Program.ppt
· Customer Disconnections Report (15 minutes) Discussion/Standing Item
Mr. Fasana provided the disconnection data for January and February 2010.  The IOUs’ disconnection report can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/5.%20IOUs%20Customer%20Disconnection%20Report.ppt 

· San Diego Gas & Electric Co’s In Home Display Pilot – Hal Snyder, Vice President, SDG&E (30 minutes) Informational Item
Mr. Snyder provided an overview of the In-home display (IHD) pilot, which the Commission approved in Decision 08-11-031.  Mr. Snyder’s full report can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/5.%20LIOB%20presentation_SDGE_LI%20IHD%20PrePilot%20Results_FINALVersion.pdf 

Board Member Lopez inquired if the pilot was targeted only towards English speaking customers and if the customer had to be online to participate in the pilot and use the IHD unit.  Mr. Snyder commented that while the current IHD unit is available only in English, SDG&E recognizes that it must address the language issue.  Board Member Lopez stated that large populations of low income customers do not have internet connectivity.  Mr. Will English, SDG&E, responded that SDG&E anticipates that in a year the program will be revised to allow the device to work without internet connectivity.
Lunch (12:30 p.m. to 1:30 p.m.)

Item 6:
 Selection of Issues to be addressed by the LIOB in 2010 – Facilitated by LIOB Chair (60 minutes) Action Item



The Board discussed and agreed that Agenda Items 6 and 8 could be discussed under this single item since they were relevant to each other.  Board Members took turns providing input regarding the issues that should be addressed by the LIOB in 2010 and what, if any, subcommittees should be formed to delve into the issues.  

Acting Chairman Hernandez conveyed, on behalf of Chairman Jason Wimbley, that it was imperative for the Board to continue to focus on monitoring the collaboration & leveraging activities as well as the installation of solar panels. 

The Board discussed whether to continue having a legislative subcommittee. Ms. Sarvate reminded the Board of the past process whereby the Energy Division would provide the subcommittee with a list of bills related to low income and clean energy, and in turn the sub-committee (Board Members Scancarelli & Hernandez) chose the bills that were relevant.  The sub-committee would present these to the Board for their input and recommendation, and the Board would discuss and vote on the recommendations.  Commissioner Grueneich would then present the Board’s recommendations to the Commission.  Board Member Scancarelli added that this process has worked well; however, the Board should receive adequate notice so that the LIOB’s recommendations get into the agenda in a timely fashion.
The Board discussed Chairman Wimbley’s recommendation to continue efforts to monitor collaboration and leveraging activities.  The Board agreed that a sub-committee is important to help monitor these activities and Commissioner Grueneich & Chairman Wimbley should continue chairing the sub-committee.  Commissioner Grueneich commented that the California Department of Community Services and Development (CSD) as well as the State are facing pressure to utilize the federal stimulus funds in the timeframe allowed.  Commissioner Grueneich reminded the Board that, in order to receive more money in the second phase of funding, a certain percentage of homes had to be weatherized by September 2010 or California would be at risk of losing the funding.  

Board Member Perez responded that ever-changing federal rules and regulations created issues for CSD in the earlier stages of the ARRA funding cycle.  She informed the Board that key players of ARRA and CSD recently met, and have determined that they have successfully met the March benchmark.  The new benchmark is to reach  30% of the state plan projections.  However, if the benchmark is not met by September the other 50% of the funding will not be granted.

Acting Chairman Hernandez turned the discussion to Workforce, Education and Training (WE&T) noting that he would be willing to continue to work on this committee.  Board Member Mitchell volunteered to assist him in this effort.  Ms. Hymes suggested adding the Workforce Education and Training (WE&T) as a standing item.  Ms. Hymes offered to provide an update on the WE&T Needs Assessment and suggested that the staff update the Board on WE&T pilots. 

Board Member Perez suggested having an update on the Commission’s other low income programs and the impact on low income programs administered by the utilities and CSD.

As the water utility representative, Board Member Stephenson stated that coordination and collaboration between water conservation and the low income population is essential.  He noted that the Commission-regulated water companies are working with the IOUs to develop leveraging activities.  He reminded the Board that without reduced consumption, water prices go up dramatically because water utilities are heavily dependent on fixed costs.
Board Member Bautista advocated an increase in the penetration rate of CARE and LIEE and requested a report on how the ethic media helped to increase penetration rates.  She also requested another “We CARE” event similar to the one held in 2009.   

Board Member Lopez expressed concern about the LifeLine issue.  She also noted her interest in the solar initiative and climate change and their impacts on low income communities .
Board Member Mitchell stated that the IOUs could do more about penetration and services.  She added that seniors lack an understanding about the services and their own eligibility.  
Referencing several changes in the energy efficiency industry and solar technology, Board Member Rago recommended that the Board establish a technical committee to evaluate measures and make recommendations.  [Editor’s Note: The Commission relies upon the Quarterly Public meetings and the IOUs’ ability to submit Advice Letters requesting program changes to the Commission for approval.]
Board Member Scancarelli asked for regular updates on Commission authorized studies.  Noting that the privacy issue resurfaces with every effort to streamline low income programs, she pointed out that in addition to privacy being a legal issue, it also has implications to customers that we should consider.

Board Member Perez would like the Board to discuss the HERS issue and issues surrounding the Certified Renovator.  She would also like to discuss and receive feed back on SMART meters.

Commissioner Grueneich said that the most important issue the LIOB should focus on is continuing and enhancing the collaboration between the CPUC and CSD programs, especially WE&T and ME&O efforts.  She also suggested that the Board begin informal brainstorming about the 2011-2013 program applications.  Commissioner Grueneich agreed with Board Member Perez that the Board should look at the best utilization of advance metering equipment and its effect on low income household behavior change.  She asked Board Member Mitchell to assist in this effort.  Commissioner Grueneich also agreed that AB 32 and its impact on California low income communities is an important issue for the LIOB to discuss.
Acting Chairman Hernandez noted that he would like to see members of the community attend the LIOB meetings.  Commissioner Grueneich remarked that although the LIOB meetings are open to the public, the meetings are not formal public workshop.  Thus it might create confusion generally inviting members of the public to the LIOB.  Instead, the Commissioner suggested that Board Members invite a local provider/contractor/community based organization to the meeting, so that the Board can get a better understanding of issues and programs affecting the low income community and the impact on the Commission’s programs.  Commissioner Grueneich asked Board Member Bautista to invite one of her contacts to the next LIOB Meeting since the next meeting is located in San Diego.  
Board Member Bautista agreed to Commissioner Grueneich’s request.  She also reported that she met with H&R Block about their auto enrollment services and H&R Block will reconsider participating in a CARE program partnership in 2011.
Item7:
 Update: Commission Issues Affecting Low Income Communities (30 minutes) Standing Items



· Water Utilities’ Issues—Carolina Contreras, CPUC Water Division Utilities’ Reports—Utility Representatives 

Ms. Contreras provided an update on water utilities issues.  Ms. Contreras’ presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/Water%20Presentation%2003-2010%20InfoSharingOIR.ppt
Board Member Stephenson commented that all the water utilities would be happy to collaborate on finding ways to increase the enrollment rates of the low income water programs.  However, he cautioned that low income water program enrollment rates will be significantly lower than the CARE program rates because the water utilities do not have multi residential customers as their customers. 

· LifeLine Telephone Program—Kelly Hymes, CPUC
Ms. Hymes informed the Board that the LifeLine proposed decision had been withdrawn by the Commission.  While she anticipated a new proposed decision in the future, an estimated issue date is unknown at this time.
Ms. Hymes reported that there has been a decrease in the number of LifeLine enrollees, partially due to the Federal Communications Commission requirement that applicants provide income documentation.  Commission Staff will be conducting a survey to determine the reasons for the decrease.  Ms. Hymes will provide an update when available.
Commissioner Grueneich expressed concerned over a previous Commission decision deregulating basic rates for land lines effective January 1, 2011.  In approving this decision, the Commission anticipated that new LifeLine rates would be established prior to 2011. But for many reasons the establishment of such rates has not happened.  Commissioner Grueneich also expressed her interest in extending LifeLine to wireless phone customers. 

· Low Income and Clean Energy Legislation—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division

Ms. Sarvate provided the Board an overview of SB 695.  Ms. Sarvate’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:   http://www.liob.org/docs/7.%20SB%20695%20Impact%20on%20rates-ssbs-3-30-10.ppt 
Item 8: Final Reports from LIOB Subcommittee Chairs on 2009 Strategic Objectives (30 minutes) Standing Items


Note: This Agenda Item was discussed along with Agenda Item 6
Item 9: Approval of Prior Minutes/Date & Agenda for Next Meeting—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (15 minutes) Standing Item

Motion by Acting Chairman Hernandez to approve the January 26, 2010 LIOB minutes, moved by Board Member Perez seconded by Board Member Stephenson (Motion passed unanimously)

Acting Chairman Hernandez asked Board Members to consider the discussion on 2010 issues and for the next LIOB meeting think about which suggestions will need subcommittees/members.

The Board recommended the following items be the 2010 LIOB issues:
Collaboration & Leveraging Activities especially CPUC & CSD programs (2009 issue)
Workforce Education & Training (2009 issue)

Legislative Issues (2009 issue)

Marketing & Outreach Efforts (2009 issue)
Low Income Aspects of CPUC Solar Initiatives

AB 32 – Climate Change

Related ARRA Funding

2011-2013 IOU LIEE/CARE Budget Applications (2009 issue)

Advanced Metering

Motion by Acting Chairman Hernandez to approve the items identified for 2010

Moved by Board Member Lopez approved by Board Member Stephenson (Motion passed unanimously).

The Board recommended the following items be added as Standing Items: 

Update on the WE&T Needs Assessment and WE&T LIEE Pilots

Updates on low income aspects of CPUC Solar Initiatives

Impact of AB 32/Climate Change on Low Income Community

Update on the ARRA CARE TANF Funding Program
Items specifically for next agenda:

Update on Title 24 – Report by Utilities
Board Member Bautista to invite organizations delivering, effected or benefited by the LIEE/CARE programs
The Board agreed to have its next meeting on Wednesday, June 2, 2010 in San Diego.

Adjournment: There being no further business to come before the Board, Acting Chairman Hernandez Adjourned the meeting at 3:20pm.[image: image1.png]
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